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proved to be a great place to meet old friends, make new ones, and have as good a time as any 
scholarly meeting can possibly provide. 

From Wassenaar, his wife Gertrud Farber and he traveled directly to the Rencontre As-
syriologique Internationale in Helsinki, where they restricted their scholarly activities to lis-
tening — one full week of “Sex and Gender in the Ancient Near East” was almost more than 
one could digest, but again the familiar atmosphere of the Rencontre and many new contacts 
made the trip more than worthwhile. On the way back through Norway, they experienced the 
midnight sun at the North Cape, did some mountain hiking in ever-changing weather condi-
tions, and on really rainy days indulged in medieval stave churches. 

Back home in Chicago, still another invitation was waiting for Farber, this time to the 
Fourth International Colloquium of the Deutsche Orient-Gesellschaft, held in Münster in Feb-
ruary 2002. The topic, “Culture of Knowledge in the Ancient Near East: Philosophy of Life, 
Sciences, Techniques, Technologies,” brought an interesting group of scholars from different 
subfields together. His contribution on the role Lamaåtu incantations played in the Babylonian 
curriculum and in medical practice elicited some stimulating comments and discussion with 
colleagues. On the social level, he especially enjoyed the opportunity to meet some German 
students and younger scholars whom he, as an “expatriate,” had until then known by name 
only.

Farber’s new tasks as curator of the Oriental Institute’s tablet collection brought another 
interesting aspect into a never-dull life. One of the first tablets he handled after his appoint-
ment proved to be an intriguing Sumerian text with incantations used in the ritual investiture 
of a novice priest in the temple. An edition of this text that has combined Gertrud Farber’s 
Sumerological prowess with his own experience in magical texts is now in press.

Finally, he would like to mention — with thanks going to his students — a course he taught 
in the spring quarter of 2002. Building on the evidence collected for his Wassenaar paper, he 
and his students read all the Akkadian letters (from Old Akkadian through Neo-Assyrian and 
Late Babylonian) dealing with disease and medical procedures. Rarely has he seen a group of 
students so eager and able to follow a topic that has been close to his heart for a long time. He 
has every hope that the students enjoyed their work just as much as he did!

——————————

McGuire Gibson

McGuire Gibson remains committed to the on-line presentation of the materials excavated 
in the 1930s by the Oriental Institute in the Diyala region of Iraq. He is also a co-Principal 
Investigator (with Tony J. Wilkinson and John Christensen) in the Oriental Institute/Argonne 
cooperative effort to model ancient society in Mesopotamia. He is especially eager to begin the 
more intensive work on the irrigated zone of southern Iraq. He and three other members of the 
Hamoukar expedition participated in the Third International Conference on the Archaeology 
of the Ancient Near East, held in Paris in April. Their presentations were the first in-depth 
accounts of the past three seasons of excavation at the site. These presentations have been re-
cast as articles to appear in a forthcoming issue of Akkadica. He was also a featured speaker 
for a Cultural Exhibition on Iraq, held at Grinnell College in Iowa. During the year, he lectured 
to a variety of audiences in New York, Chicago, and Beirut on ancient and modern Iraq. He 
was also a member of a committee to evaluate the Department of Near and Middle Eastern 
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Studies at the University of Toronto. He continues to serve on the boards of the American 
Institute for Yemeni Studies and the Council of American Overseas Research Centers. And he 
is deeply involved in the reinstallation of the Mesopotamian Gallery of the Oriental Institute. 

——————————

Hripsime Haroutunian 

In September 2001 Hripsime Haroutunian joined the Department of Near Eastern Languages 
and Civilizations faculty to teach Elementary Modern Armenian, while continuing her work on 
the Chicago Hittite Dictionary Project on a part-time basis. She launched the new Armenian 
program at the University of Chicago and taught a three-quarter sequence for the 2001/2002 
academic year. She also organized four Armenian Circles: two movie presentations, a book 
talk, and an informal Armenian cuisine afternoon. Next year she will teach two three-quarter-
sequence courses: Elementary Modern Armenian and Intermediate Modern Armenian. Thus 
she will have to leave the part-time job on the Hittite Dictionary project.

In July/August 2001 she also taught an Oriental Institute Adult Education Course, entitled, 
“Meet the Hittites: The People of a Thousand Gods.” 

Aside from her involvement in teaching and extra-curricular activities she spent part of 
her time transliterating newly published cuneiform texts published in KBo 31 and KBo 41, 
identifying them, matching them to similar fragments from the project files, finding dupli-
cates, parallel fragments, or joining pieces, and simultaneously keying them into the Hittite 
Dictionary server. She also proofread the whole Å/1 fascicle of the Chicago Hittite Dictionary.

Besides, Haroutunian was further engaged with compiling bibliography on the most re-
cently published articles and books in the field for the Newsletter for Anatolian Studies. With 
the support of the Oriental Institute this year she tried to place the Newsletter on the Internet 
in order to be able to disseminate future issues electronically. 

She was also busy preparing three entries for the Anatolia section of the reference book 
on Religions of the Ancient World (Harvard University Press) for publication: “Religious 
Personnel,” “Organizational Forms,” and “Religious Practices of the Individual and Family.” 
In early 2002 her article, “Bearded or Beardless? Some Speculations on the Function of the 
Beard among the Hittites,” was published in Recent Developments in Hittite Archaeology and 
History: Papers in Memory of Hans G. Güterbock, edited by K. A. Yener and H. A. Hoffner, 
Jr., (Winona Lake: Eisenbrauns, 2002). 

——————————

Thomas A. Holland

Thomas A. Holland is happy to report that the Oriental Institute’s Publications Office is 
moving nearer to the beginning of the work for the final publication of the archaeological and 
landscape studies conducted at Tell es-Sweyhat in Syria. Leslie Schramer, one of the pres-
ent work-study students in the Publications Office, has made good progress during this year 
on the preparatory work of checking the bibliography, spelling, and organization of Tony J. 
Wilkinson’s introductory volume to the Sweyhat excavation reports, entitled Tell es-Sweyhat, 
Syria, Volume 1: Settlement and Land Use on the Margin of the Euphrates River and in the 
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